Editorial: Time for Texas to quit warring with the EPA
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It doesn't seem to matter what the specifics are. Whenever the Environmental Protection Agency tries to clean up our air, which would lessen our pollution, protect our health and provide clean-energy jobs, the usual parties come out swinging: not only the polluting power plants that need to clean up their act, but the very agency that purports to monitor them - the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality.

The past couple of weeks have been no exception.

On May 14, a Travis County judge announced that he intended to send the permit for a proposed Corpus Christi power plant, Las Brisas, back to the TCEQ for review because it does not comply with the requirements of the federal Clean Air Act.

As reported by the Chronicle's Matthew Tresaugue ("Judge faults permit, stalls power plant," Page B3, May 16), State District Judge Stephen Yelenosky wrote to the attorneys that the permit did not meet new federal limits set last year on emissions of toxic pollutants, and did not adequately address "the millions of tons of petroleum coke that will be dumped, piled and moved on site to feed the power plant's main boilers."

TCEQ's response was that its review and its issuing of the permit complied with the state's rules and would protect the public's health and the environment.

Yet again, as it has done consistently, the agency willfully ignored the fact that Texas, like every other state, is obliged to comply with the federal Clean Air Act in issuing permits.

Then, a week later, Tresaugue reported that developers of a planned coal-powered plant in Matagorda County, the White Stallion Energy Center, are challenging those same limits ("Plant builders say EPA rules too tough," Page B1, May 21).

Developers of the $2.5 billion project claim they cannot secure financing because the new standards are too strict, and have asked a federal appeals court to review the rules, hoping to get them weakened or blocked before the scheduled start of production. Other developers have joined the case.

But Chronicle business columnist Loren Steffy noted in his piece last Wednesday ("Little horse sense in White Stallion's gripes," Page B1, May 23) that the new EPA rules have little bearing on White Stallion's financial concerns, and that blaming the EPA for all their problems is "becoming the mantra of some Texas coal plant operators," when their real problem just now is that the "decade-low prices for natural gas have upended the economics of coal plants."

The EPA spent more than 20 years shaping its new rules, which are projected to save thousands of lives, prevent premature deaths, and save billions in health costs and increased work productivity, generating many times more than the estimated annual cost to the industry of $9.6 billion.

It's time to quit battling the EPA and let them get on with the work of protecting our health and environment.

